May 1, 2024

The Family Planning Coalition, on behalf of 57 organizations list below

Dear Chair Aderholt and Ranking Member DeLauro:

The 57 below organizations represent millions of health care providers, researchers, program administrators, community advocates, and, most importantly, people who seek publicly funded family planning services. We are pleased to partner with you in this moment of deep crisis for sexual and reproductive health. As you work on fiscal year (FY) 2025 appropriations, we urge you to take these important steps to improve access to family planning across the country by appropriating: \$512 million for the Title X family planning program, housed in the Office of Population Affairs (OPA) within the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), \$150 million for the Teen Pregnancy Prevention Program, housed in OPA within HHS, \$322.5 million for the Division of STD Prevention, housed in CDC within HHS, and \$200 million for a new demonstration project to support clinical services related to sexually transmitted infections (STIs) to be administered by the Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) within HHS.

Title X

We respectfully request \$512 million for the Title X Family Planning Program in FY 2025. Title X is the nation's only dedicated federal family planning program, supporting a diverse group of providers across the country that offer crucial reproductive and sexual health care. The network suffered catastrophic losses in 2019 and 2020, due in large part to the Trump administration's 2019 program rule and the COVID-19 pandemic. Data released in September 2021 showed that only 1.5 million people received Title X-supported services in 2020, down 61% from 2018¹, and six states had no Title X-funded providers for more than two years. In 2022, the OPA received \$336.5 million for Title X - \$286.5 million through the regular appropriations process and \$50 million in one-time money from the 2021 American Rescue Plan Act - and was able to significantly restore access for the first time since 2019.² Even with those additional temporary funds, the network still served fewer people than it did in 2018 - 2.6 million people versus 3.9 million people five years earlier, before the Trump rule and the COVID-19 pandemic.

Title X needs substantial federal investment to continue rebuilding the network and to expand access to publicly funded family planning and sexual health services. However, since FY 2014, Title X has been flat funded at \$286.5 million, \$31 million less than it was in 2010 and without any adjustments for inflation.³ This lack of increased funding has made it impossible for program administrators and providers to meet the growing need for publicly funded family planning and sexual health services. People seeking care across the country continue to rely on

 ¹ Christina Fowler et al, "Family Planning Annual Report: 2020 National Summary," Office of Population Affairs (September 2021). https://opa.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/2021-09/title-x-fpar-2020-national-summary-sep-2021.pdf.
² Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2022, Pub. L. No. 117–103, 136 Stat. 444.

https://www.congress.gov/117/plaws/publ103/PLAW-117publ103.pdf

³ National Family Planning & Reproductive Health Association, "Fact Sheet: Title X," <u>Title-X-101-January-2023-</u> <u>final_2.pdf (nationalfamilyplanning.org)</u>

Title X clinics for many of their health care needs. In many communities, Title X providers are often the only source of health care for people with no or low incomes, and 60% of female patients seeking contraception at a Title X-funded health center say it is the only health care provider they see all year.⁴ Further, the impact of a lack of increased funding will also disproportionately impact Black, Indigenous, Latina(o)(x), Asian American and Pacific Islander and other people of color. Data shows that of the 2.6 million family planning users in 2022, 31 percent identified with at least one of the non-white categories, and 37 percent identified as Hispanic and/or Latino.⁵ For more than 50 years, Title X has continued to provide necessary family planning services to millions across the country, many who otherwise may not have had access to these critical services.

Teen Pregnancy Prevention Program

We respectfully request \$150 million for the Teen Pregnancy Prevention Program (TPPP). Since 2010, TPPP, along with the complementary Personal Responsibility Education Program (PREP) have been recognized as pioneering examples of tiered, evidence-based policymaking.⁶ The first two five-year cycles of grants and associated evaluations made vital contributions to building a body of knowledge of what works for whom and under what circumstance to prevent teen pregnancy. This has meant high-quality implementation, rigorous evaluation, innovation, and learning from results.⁷

Since the early 1990s there have been steep declines in teen pregnancy and birth rates, across all racial and ethnic groups and in all 50 states. Yet disparities persist by race, ethnicity, age, and geography. TPPP has addressed these disparities by focusing funds on communities and populations with the greatest needs. Due to limited resources, the critical sexual health information provided by TPPP is out of reach for many. Originally funded at \$110 million, the program has been funded at \$101 million since FY 2014. In 2023, OPA awarded TPPP grants to support 71 five-year projects across the country, but their continuation is contingent on annual appropriations. Increased funding would also ensure more young people receive the evidence-based information they need to live healthy lives and attain the goals they set for themselves.

STI Prevention

We respectfully request \$322.5 million for the Division of STD Prevention at the CDC. Federal funding for STI prevention has remained stagnant for nearly two decades, leading to a 40% reduction in the purchasing power of STI prevention programs in that time and impacting their capacity. This lack of investment has had dire impacts on STI rates. In 2022, the United States breached 2.5 million reported cases of syphilis, gonorrhea, and chlamydia, with the

⁴ Meghan Kavanaugh, "Use of Health Insurance Among Clients Seeking Contraceptive Services at Title X Funded Facilities in 2016," Guttmacher Institute (June 2018). https://www.guttmacher.org/journals/psrh/2018/06/use-health-insurance-among-clients-seekingcontraceptive-services-title-x.

⁵ Clochard, A., Killewald, P., Larson, A., Leith, W., Paxton, N., Troxel, J., & Wong, M. (2023, October). Family Planning Annual Report: 2022 National Summary. Washington, DC: Office of Population Affairs, <u>Family Planning</u> <u>Annual Report - 2022 National Summary (hhs.gov)</u>

⁶ Office of Population Affairs, "Teen pregnancy prevention program," <u>Teen Pregnancy Prevention Program</u> (<u>hhs.gov</u>)

⁷ Laferriere, E., Bennett, N., Forrester, E. *et al.* Innovation to Impact: Introduction to the Special Issue on Evidence from the Teen Pregnancy Prevention Program Experiment with Innovation. *Prev Sci* **24** (Suppl 2), 129–138 (2023). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-023-01620-3

highest rates of syphilis we've seen since the 1950s.⁸ Research demonstrates increased funding for STI prevention lowers STI rates, and cuts to jurisdictions' funding have allowed STI rates to increase.⁹ Jurisdictions need adequate funding for education, partner services including contact tracing, and other prevention tactics to reverse the trend in the STI epidemics.

STI Clinical Services

We respectfully request \$200 million for a new demonstration project to support STI clinical services. It is estimated that there are nearly 68 million sexually transmitted infections every year in the U.S., with a financial toll of \$16 billion in lifetime direct medical costs.¹⁰ Although STI screening and treatment are forms of STI prevention, there is not a funding mechanism to support these clinical services. The demonstration project at HRSA will ensure providers are fully equipped to provide comprehensive STI testing and treatment in their communities and will include a rigorous evaluation to determine outcomes. Along with addressing other STIs, this funding is particularly critical to lower skyrocketing rates of syphilis in newborns. Congenital syphilis–which can cause lifetime disability and death–is known as a disease of access; it is preventable with timely testing and treatment. Yet, the CDC recently reported a 937% increase in congenital syphilis in the last decade. Further, the increased rates of maternal syphilis have disproportionately impacted Indigenous and other women of color.¹¹

We look forward to working with you to increase access to family planning and sexual health care. If you have any questions, please contact Mindy McGrath, at the National Family Planning & Reproductive Health Association, at mmcgrath@nfprha.org or 202-374-5589 or Monica Edwards, at Power to Decide, at medwards@powertodecide.org or at 202-478-8536.

Sincerely,

Act Now: End AIDS (ANEA) Coalition Advocates for Youth AIDS Action Baltimore AIDS Alabama AIDS Alliance for Women, Infants, Children, Youth & Families AIDS Foundation Chicago AIDS United American Academy of Pediatrics American Atheists American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists American Humanist Association American Public Health Association APLA Health Association of Maternal & Child Health

⁸ Division of STD Prevention, National Center for HIV, Viral Hepatitis, STD, and TB Prevention. "Sexually Transmitted Infections Surveillance, 2022". https://www.cdc.gov/std/statistics/2022/default.htm. Accessed March 1, 2024.

⁹ Lim S, Pintye J, Seong H, Bekemeier B. Estimating the Association Between Public Health Spending and Sexually Transmitted Disease Rates in the United States: A Systematic Review. Sex Transm Dis. 2022 Jul 1;49(7):462-468. doi: 10.1097/OLQ.00000000001627. Epub 2022 Mar 12. PMID: 35312659.

¹⁰ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "CDC estimates 1 in 5 people in the U.S. have a sexually transmitted infection." (January 25, 2021). https://www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2021/p0125-sexualy-transmitted-infection.html.

¹¹ Gregory ECW, Ely DM. Trends and characteristics in maternal syphilis rates during pregnancy: United States, 2016–2022. NCHS Data Brief, no 496. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics. 2024. DOI: <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc:145590Ibid</u>.

Programs **Big Cities Health Coalition CAEAR** Coalition Center for Reproductive Rights Guttmacher Institute Hadassah, The Women's Zionist Organization of America Healthy Teen Network Housing Works, Inc Ibis Reproductive Health In Our Own Voice: National Black Women's Reproductive Justice Agenda Institute for Women's Policy Research Ipas Medical Students for Choice NASTAD National Abortion Federation National Association of Nurse Practitioners in Women's Health National Coalition of STD Directors National Council of Jewish Women National Family Planning & Reproductive Health Association National Health Law Program National HIV/AIDS Housing Coalition National Latina Institute for Reproductive Justice National Organization for Women National Partnership for Women & Families National Women's Health Network National Women's Law Center National Working Positive Coalition NMAC (National Minority AIDS Council) Physicians for Reproductive Health Planned Parenthood Federation of America Power to Decide **Religious Coalition for Reproductive** Choice Reproductive Freedom for All (formerly NARAL Pro-Choice America) **Reproductive Health Access Project** SIECUS: Sex Ed for Social Change Society for Maternal-Fetal Medicine The Well Project Thrive Alabama Treatment Action Group

Union for Reform Judaism Upstream USA Vivent Health Women of Reform Judaism Woodhull Freedom Foundation